NAT IONAL. BEEKEEPERS! ASSOCIATION OF NEW ZEAL AND (INC, )

Notes on the Meeting of Honey Industry Organisations held in the Association's
Board Room, Level |4, Pastoral House, Wellington, on Tuesday, I8 March !980

commencing at tO 00 am.

PRESENT: i e i

Representing National Beekeepers! Association - -

_Mr P, W, Marshall, President, (in Chair)
“Messrs M, G; Stuckey, i Ber'ry, ‘As Clissold, M. Cloake
' and S. Jo Lytt'e .

Representing aney'Markéting Authority -
Mr P. Berry (Chairman), Messrs M, G, Stuckey, J. Bray,
. Dickinson, D. Hayman and Mr Cur'tis Wicht (Gener-al
Manager) .

Representing NZ Honey P‘acker's'uAssociation -

Messrs L. Holt and K. Herron

Representtng_ South lsland Suppliers! Assoclation - .

Mr H. Cloake

Representmg North Island Suppliers! Association -

Mr P, Blair

Regre'sentlng Comb Honey Assomauon -

Mr H, G, Beﬂn

Representing Honey Dew Assoctat:on -

| -'Mr' J. Bray

In Att:enda.nc'.e Mr~ G. Waliton - Ministry of Agriculture and Fisheries
, Mr N. Dellow - Accgountant (car'rymg out Co-operative study)

N

i Dr D. Peer - Canadxan visitor
'Mr' D. Jo _D,qbson - Secretary

APOLOGIES:

Mr N. Cattermole and Mr G, -Jeffrf_ives - Honey Dew Assocliation

s b 7
’ ii

Mr Bray said he was__',‘hébgjesentiﬁ:g the Honey Dew Association

WEL.COME: '

Mr Marshalil welcomed all those atterding the Meeting and in
particular to Dr D. Peer from Canada, who had indicated an
interest in listening in on the discussion, and Mr N. Dellow who
had been involved in the preparation of the report on the proposed
co-operative for the Honey Marketing Authority.



NOTES ON THE MEET ING HELD ON_| NOVEMBER 1979

Mr Berry said that the Minutes were a fair record of the prev:ous Meeting
except that resolution 4 on page 9 shou!d read -

WThat the centre of export control should be removed from the Honey Marketing
Authority by the Minister and placed by him in the hands of a competent person -
who has other employment, " _

REVIEW OF DEVELOPMENTS SINCE THE NOVEMBER MEET ING

«Mr Marshallls statement was as follows:

NSince the November meeting the industiry is now facing a below average honey
crop for the 1979/80 season. If I read the signs correctly honey stocks,
especially in the North Island, are low, This current situation should give
the industry the breathing space needed to consider all possibilities in the
rearranging of our present marketing organisation as neither the Authority, or
beekeepers are holding excessive stocks. .

Stemming from the present transition period with the knowledge that the
Authority is being phased out over an unspecified period of time, as a result

of the lack of overall beekeeper support, two lines of thought seem to be coming
to the fore°

() Removal of export controls,

Such a move it is argued would be beneficial to both the larger beekeeper,
or groups of beekeepers working in co-operation, to find their own markets.
The second option and the one that has prompted positive action by its
supporters is

(2} Formation of a Suppliers! Co~operative to replace the present Authority.

To me this appears to be in reality merely changing the name over the door from
Authority to Co-operative, but it Is probably a more realistic appraisal of an
existing situation. However | hope the proposers of such a scheme recognise

the inherent inefficiencies built into the Honey Marketing Authority, when and if,
they pick up its operations. I note with interest that t he meetings held to gain
support for such a move were held recently at both Dunedin and Hamilton, where
no doubt full attendance could presumably be obtained because they are the centres

|of concentration for beekeepers, Please note in nelther city is there an Authority
processing depot. . :

Whatever the course of action that is taken for the industry!s future, the beekeeper
of today is going to have to put his money where his mouth is, in choosing the
first option to market on his own account or with a group of others, will require
greater capital to overcome the periods of slow turnover. While the second

choice will require capital input by participating beekeepers to float such a venture.

The answer to the problem will probably be a blend of the two options, but if it

is the wish of the industry to remove marketing restrictions it will be important

o make sure that no group within the industry stipulates controls over other sectors
f the industry. It is hoped that after today!s meeting we will be able to make -

ecommendations to our fellow beekeepers and Mr Talbot as to the direction
at the beekeeping industry wishes to follow, _
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STATEMENT OF MARKETING POL ICY FROM GOVERNMENT

Mr Marshall read a letter he had received from the Parliamentary Under-Secretary
to the Minister of Agriculture, Mr R.L. G, Talbot. This was as follows,

Dear Mr Marshall

I am sorry that | cannot be with you today at the meeting of honey industry
organisations. | am confident however that with the readiness that all sectors
of the industry have shown to meet together and discuss jointly the future
organisation and direction of the industry, you will be able to chair the meeting
ably in my absence,

| welcome the opportunity extended to make a few comments on the Government s
attitude in these matters. Firstly, let me repeat what | said |ast November; that

the industry must work out for itself how its marketing should be organised. | am
glad to see therefore that suppliers to the Authority have come forward and are activel
promoting the establishment of an independent co-operative to take over the marketing
operations of the Honey Marketing Authority.

The Government supports this move away from statutory board involvement in
hcney marketing and will give every encouragement to its successful establishment.
Mr Dellow has sent me a copy of his report to the Authority and the concept which
he proposes seems sound to me,

If suppliers to the Authority are prepared to join together and establish one
industry wide co-operative to take over the Authority'!s trading operations, then

I believe this move should be encouraged rather than the establishment of a series
of smaller regional co-operatives. A marketing co-operative involved in exporting
needs a . bread local market base for its exporti ng operations, and in my view a
single industry wide co-operative is better able to achieve this than a series of
local co-operatives.

The exporting of New Zealandls primary produce to best advantage, requires
co-ordinated marketing overseas, and again a single co-operative to take over the
Authorityls operations in this sphere seems to me to be more desirable. The
present Authority is the principal exporter of extracted honey from New Zealand
and the strong position it is able to hold on world markets should not be lightly
given away.

As far as funding the new co-operative goes, the Government will want to see more
details before it can give any commitments, [ am sure however that a substantial
proportion of the present Authorityls equity can be made available to the new
co-operative, especially if it is widely based within the industry.

I wish you well in your deliberations, and close with the comment that the Government
is pleased to see beekeepers being prepared to take upon themselves the
responsibility of marketing their crop.

With kind regards.

Yours sincerely

Rob Talboth

STATEMENT FROM THE CHAIRMAN OF THE HONEY MARKET ING AUTHORITY,
MR P, BERRY

Mr Berry stated that the Authority had at an earlier date had a meeting at which it
had considered the possibility of selling the Auckland factory and building a new one.
However after full consideration the Authority had finally decided to take no action
on the matter in the meantime. '



- -

Plans to rebuild the Authorityls plant at Pleasant Point had been taken to an
advanced stage but the present view was to renovate this building.

On 17 January, Mr Berry and Mr Bray had met in Christchurch with a group

from the South lIsland Honey Suppliers?! Association. At this meeting the
suggestion of a co-operative arose and it was at this meeting that Mr Dellow

was asked to investigate the feasibility of a co-operative, The Honey

Marketing Authority agreed to give financial support to Mr Dellowls study. This
study was to be industry wide and the terms of reference included an
investigation into the place of the Auckland plant and the positioning of a plant

in the South Island.

Mr Dellowls report had been presented to the Honey Marketing Authority.

Mr Berry reported that on 17 March the Authority had met in Wellington and
had passed the following resolutions, >

(1) That the Authority agrees in principle to the concept of a Honey Marketing
Co-operative on a voluntary membership basis, and that the Minister!s
opinion be sought as to the status of the Authorityls funds and assets if
the Authority were to be disbanded.

(2) Subject to the Authority being satisfied as to the viability of the proposed
Honey Marketing Co-operative, the Authority agrees in principle to sell
its operations at market valuation and to advance 809 of its equity to the
proposed Honey Marketing Co-operative at 1% interest with the remainder
advanced at Rural Bank export rate. |

(3) That this meeting recommends that at the appropriate time the New Zealand
Honey Maprketing Authority be dissolved,

Mr Holt asked whether the co-operative was to be a South Island co-operative
or New Zealand wide.

Mr Berpry said the funding suggested was for a New Zealand wide co-operative.

Mr Cloake said that people who had supported the Honey Marketing Authority
were contacted and to date most of these people have signed a paper indicating
support for the co-operative. He sald that this would avoid unnecessary
competition and unnecessary industry politics.

Mr Holt said he had not heard of such an agreement.

Mr Lyttle said that only suppliers of the Honey Marketing Authority were called
to an Initial meeting to obtain sufficient support for a co-operative to warrant
taking a case to the Honey Marketing Authority.

Mr Blair said that the North Island Suppliers! Association had considered a
co-operative before they heard of moves being made in the South Island but the
North lIsland group now supporied a New Zealand co-operative controlled by
the industry.

Mr Berry said that producers must be left options and the co-operative must
be a voluntary organisation. He said the Authority would assist in all ways to
allow a smooth start for the co-operative, He also considered that export
controls would be unnecessary. - '

Mr Belin said the Comb Honey Association believed in orderly marketing and
control of exports. '
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Mr Herron presented a paper from the Honey Packers! Association which
presented three points. He said the future of the industry reserves should
be determined by the Authority before it stops trading. He said these were
industry reserves and not exclusive to Honey Marketing Authority suppliers,
The use of funds for the co-operative or any other alternative organisation
would not be acceptable until the industry knew how the reserves were to be
dealt with.

He said that it appeared that it would be unnecessarily expensive for the
co-operative to establish a packing plant when adequate facilities already existed.

On exports, he said the co-operative could conceptrate on exporting bulk honey
as this would require the least capital. He said that packers had the facility
to produce packed lines for export. :

Mr Holt asked who would control the funds loaned to the Co-operative when the
Authority was dissolved.

Mr Berry said the Ministeris advice would be sought on the status of the funds
and it may require a change in the regulations to acheive a satisfactory
resolution of the financial involvement.

Mr Holt said that the National Beekeepers! Association could act as a trustee
for the industry funds and that the Co-operative could borrow at reasonable
rates of interest from the trust.

Mr Hayman considered that the funds belonged to the industry but that suppliers
to the Honey Marketing Authority could be said to have a greater claim than non-
suppliers, however the apportionment would have to be carefully investigated.

Mr H, Cloake considered that the assets of the Authority are indivisible and

the ownership intangible. He said the Co-operative could not operate without
substantial support from the Authority. He said the assets of the Authority needed
protection and the Honey Marketing Authority could act as a trustee. Any
division of funds would only be a ‘llguesstimatell,

Mr M. Cloake said the price of honey to the producer would be reduced if
a higher interest rate had to be paid. \

Mr Bray said the Honey Dew Association would support the formation of the
Co-ocperative provided there was no conirol over exports.

The Chairman asked for an expression of opinion regarding the proposal. There
was a general concensus of opinion that the formation of the Co-operative should
go ahead and that the next step would be to continue the feasibil ity study.

Mr Berry said that Mr Dellow had received a briefing regarding the continuation
of his study., Mr Blair said that the Honey Marketing Authority must remain
until it was no longer required and that the industry would need to decide the
eventual requirement for the H. M. A,

Mr _Holt expressed further concern for the control of industry funds, he said that
it was an industry fund and should be treated as such.

Mr Stuckey said the money was being lent to the Co-operative and not given,
He said that the H, M, A, would have to look at any other proposition on its merits.
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Mr _Berry emphasised that the viability of the Co-operative and the final support
for it would influence the Authorityls final ‘deci sion on the question of whether
80% of the H, M, A, assets would be loaned at | % or a different percentage
finally agreed, '

It was a general concensus of opinion that the status quo should remain regard'i ng
export conirol and that any further review should come via remlts to Annual
Confer‘ence.

Dr~ Don Peer from Canada addressed ‘the meetlng on the operation of
CO—Opel"ativeS in Canada. He said that the Co-operative must decide what it is
gomg to do, how it is going to trade and: what itis going to tr-ade m.
'Co-operatives must be made 10 work. . CI

Wnll the- Co-operatlve pack for independents or sell to mdependents"

He said a Co-—operatnve needed VO lume of thr‘ough-put and this would have to
increase to cover increasing costs. He said a co-oper-at ive was a private
enhty owned by a large number of people, it was a stmple organisation but was
wnot a panacea for the ills of an industry. * ‘It would only do what the shareholder's
wanted it to do. lt oannot become a dumping ground for honey. - ..

e descmbed some of the problems of the export mcustry as s he' saw’ them,
partlcularly in relation to the Repubhc of Chlna which was emergmg as.-a major

' Mr Grahe}n‘e Walton bmefly outlined esttmates of pr‘oductxon for the year‘.
oy
Current estlmates were for a productlon of 6685 tonnes in-New Zealand~ e

North ls', nd 2900 tonnes {below the S-year aver-age of 3221 tonnes)
South lsland 3800 tonnes (above the 5—year average of 3410 tonnes) .
He briefly discussed the- prOposed Expor't Regulatlon saying that the Minlstry
of Agriculture and Fisheries proposed providing documentation to meet
importing countries requnrements. There was.a question asked regarding
moisture content which, seemed to differ from earlier regulations.— ‘Mr Walton
sald that higher moisture: c:ontent could be approved by the Dii"ector-«G‘ener'al
as_industrial honey. st i

Mr Belin questloned the votuniary aspect of the regulauons. :

“The concensus aof opinion was that the prop05315 wer-e more realistic and
covered present day: trading conditlons. g bt e

e v ey
REF ¢ - : .1_ e

There was no general Business and ‘the meeting closed at 2. 55 pm. .




NAT IONAL BEEKEEPERS! ASSOCIAT ION OF NEW ZEALAND (INC, )

MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF THE EXECUT IVE COMMITTEE OF THE

NAT IONAL BEEKEEPERS! ASSOCIATION (INC, . HELD IN THE ASSOCIAT ION!S
BOARD ROOM, LEVEL 14, PASTORAL HOUSE, WELLINGTON, ON WEDNESDAY
19 MARCH 1980 COMMENCING AT 9. 00 AM,

PRESENT: Messrs P, W, Marshall (in the Chair), M, G, Stuckey, S.J. Lyttle,
M. Cloake, A, Clissold and I. Berry.

IN AT TENDANCE: D. J. Dobson, Secretary.

WELCOME TO MEMBERS: Mr Marshall welcomed members of the Committee to
the meeting.

MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEET ING: The Minutes of the meeting held on
Il December 1979 had been circulated.

Mr Lyttle said that in the report on the Otago Honey Suppliers!
meeting on page 4 of the Minutes, ‘the sub-paragraph (f) should

- read '"that suppliers did not wish to contribute any finance!l,
The spelling of Varroa was corrected on page 5,
It was resolved that with the amendments as noted, the Minutes
of the meeting of Il December 1979 be taken as read and confirmed
as a true and correct record of that meeting.

MATTERS ARISING FROM MINUTES:

(1) Federated Farmers: No further advice had been received
on the Association'!s enquiry regarding guidelines for
emp loyment of labour in the beekeeping industry. The Secretary
was asked to follow this matter up.

(2) South British Insurance: No further advice had been received
on obtaining cover for certain diseases. This matter would
be followed up.

(3) Visit of Dr Peer - Expenses: The Association had originally
agreed to fund $1,000 towards Dr Peer's visit to New Zealand.
As the Ministry of Agriculture was unlikely to contribute more
than $150 in total to Dr Peer!s expenses, the balance would have
to be met by the Association. To date the Association had
contributed $914 to Dr Peer for his flight to New Zealand,
together with other sundry travel within New Zealand.

It was moved Mr Stuckey, seconded Mr Lyttle that the
Association meet the expenses of Dr Peer from Auckland and
return to Auckland and that recovery be arranged with the
Ministry where possible. Carried

(4) Tree Crop Association: Mr Clissold reported that he had
received a letter from Mr Beard indicating that he would be
the Association!s representative at the Tree Crop Associat ionls
meeting at Lake Hayes on 25 April. Mr Clissold said that
Mr Ernest News, of i70 Dee Street, Invercargill, was the
person to contact to advise that Mr Clissold would be the
Association!s representative.

CORRESPONDENCE:

(1) Letter to the Parliamentary Under-Secretary to the Minister
of Agriculture: Mr Beard had written to Mr Talbot outlining
the result of the meeting of Industry Groups on | November 1979,
This had been acknowledged by Mr Talbot.




(2)

(3)

(4)

(5)

Building programme at Pleasant Point: A letter had been
received by the President from the New Zealand Honey Packers!
Association outlining their concern at the possibility of the

Honey Marketing Authority rebuilding at Pleasant Point. In view
of the outcome of the meeting of Honey Industry Organisations
held on the previous day, the letter on this matter from the

Honey Packers! Association was no longer valid.

Request for financial assistance: A letter from MS. Philippa

Gerard was tabled in which she requested financial assistance

from the Association to enable her to carry out study towards

a Ph.D. degree, the subject of the study being the passion vine

hopper (Scolypopa Australis), This is the insect which plays

an intrinsic role in honey poisoning, particularly in the

Coromandel Peninsula area. The study would be centred round

three main objectives.

(i) To clearly define the life history of the pest

(ii) To investigate factors which determine its abundance and
relate the changes in year to year population levels to
climatic and other natural factors

(iii) To determine the economic threshholds and other aspects
of the insect!s biology and behaviour relevant to the
problem of honey poisoning,

Mr Beard had discussed the matter at an earlier date with
Mr Marshall and it was agreed in principle that a sum of $250
a year for two years could possibly be contributed towards
this study.

Mr Marshall said that he would like to take the matter up with
other researchers in this field to obtain more information about
the study, It was moved by Mr Lyttle and seconded by

Mr Clissold that the Association support in principle the financial
contribution to Ms. Gerard and on the confirmation of the
President that a sum of $250 a year for the first two years be
made available but that this amount should be reviewed annually.

Carried

Letter from Hawkes Bay Branch - Advisory Officer: A letter
was received from the Secretary of the Hawkes Bay Branch

in which they made a request for an Apiary Advisory Officer

to be stationed in the Hawkes Bay area. The letter from the
branch outlined very clearly the reasons for the officer to be
stationed in this area and it was agreed that the branch'!s Iletter,
together with a letter from the Association should be forwarded
to the Ministry of Agriculture and Fisheries for consideration.

Sumicidin 10:  Mr Beard had written to Mr Clinch to obtain
information regarding the insecticide Sumicidin 10 used for aphid
control on lucerne, as it was felt that this insecticide could be
harmful to bees. ‘

Mr Clinch replied that if this insecticide was applied to flowering
crops attractive to honey bees there would be a risk of causing
bee mortality. However he indicated that without carrying out
a field experiment he could not estimate the actual effect on
honey bee colonies. It was known however that Sumicidin |0
was a potent insecticide.

It was agreed that Mr Clinch should be asked if work could be

done to determine the effect of this i nsecticide on bees as it
was understood that it had some systemic eff ect that could affect
bees some time after application.



(6)

(7)

VVarroa Disease: A letter had been written by the Secretary
to the Ministry of Agriculture and Fisheries requesting that
VVarroa Disease be includedin: the first schedule of bee
diseases. A reply from Mr Walton indicated that VVarroa
Disease had been included in the first schedule of the Apiaries
Act 1969 and that Chalkbrood Disease had been added to the
third schedule. Copies of the amendment were included with
the letter.

Conference: A letter was received from Mr B. Stanley
outlining the arrangements he had made for accommodation at
the Willow Park Motel for the 1980 Conference at Tauranga.
He also requested advice regarding the presentation of a tree
to the Mayor of Tauranga. -

The Committee discussed the plans as outlined and agreed t hat
they should have an Executive Committee meeting on the evening
of Manday 21 July and ask that a-meeting room be available for

-that meeting. The Executive would also meet again on the

morning of Friday 25 July.

The Secretary was asked to advise the Branch that it was their
responsibility to select and purchase a tree for presentation

to the Mayor. It was also suggested that the Executive
Committee of the Association would make available $100 for
Conference expenses as an initial funding which would be
recovered when all Conference expenses were known.

(8) Universal Business Directories : A letter was received from

(9)

this organisation requesting the names of al |l apiarists to be
published in the Universal Business Directory.

The Committee decided that it did not wish the names of
apiarists to be made available as it only led to unnecessary
mailings of information to beekeepers.

Forest Service Sites: Letters had been received from

Mr J. C. M, Hood, the Conservator of Forests, and
Mr A, J. Scott, Secretary of the Canterbury Branch of the
Association, with regard to Forest Service permits for
honeydew producers.

4‘, mr Cloake.
Mr l_yttle,\had attended a meeting between the Honeydew Producers
and the Forest Service and indicated that some misunderst anding
had arisen regarding the tenure required. The Honeydew
Producers indicated that a three-year tenure was not long enough,
a term of ten to fifteen years would be more satisfactory.
Mr Hood apparently had indicated that if a | etter was sent to
the Forest Service with this request from the Honeydew
Producers Association that favourable consi deration would be
given to site permits for a period of ten to fifteen years.

There was some discussion regarding the fire cover required
by producers using bush sites and it was |eft that the
Honeydew Association should contact the Executive Secretary
regarding the possibility of obtaining a national cover policy
for such fire risks.
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MATTERS ARISING FROM THE JOINT MEET ING OF HONEY INDUSTRY
ORGANISAT IONS:

It was generally agreed that a circular should be sent to all Hive Levy payers
containing the statements from the President of the Association and the

Chairman of the Honey Marketing Authority and including the letter from

Mr R, G. L, Talbot, Parliamentary Under-Secretary to the Minister of Agriculture,
together with a precis of the main points from the Minutes. It was also agreed
that a letter from Mr Berry should be included with this circular so that all

Hive Levy payers were fully informed on the action which was being taken
regarding the formation of a national co-operative.

ANNUAL REPORT AND ACCOUNTS:

The Annual Report and Accounts were presented to the Executive Committee,
the accounts at this stage being unaudited. :

It was indicated that the Annual Report and Balance Sheet would be approved
by the Annual Conference. i
Mr Read joined the Meeting to discuss an audit query which had arisen regarding
the investment of the Association!s funds, He said that the query had been a
matter regarding a trustee investment and whether or not the Company which we
had used was in fact a trustee secured Company. Mr Read admitted that there
was a fine line between his opinion and the Auditorl!s but suggested that because
of the relatively poor short-term interest rates being obtained at the Bank of New
South Wales he had put the money into a company which was offering better
short-term rates. He did, however, suggest that it could be possible that the
Bank of New Zealand, North End Branch, would give the Association better rates
of short-term interest because of the Pork Industry!s involvement with that bank.
The Executive discussed this matter and agreed that a move to the Bank of New
Zealand would be wise if better interest rates could be obtained, and it was
moved Mr Clissold, seconded Mr Lyttle that it be taken to move the Association!s
bank account from the Bank of New South Wales to the North End Branch of
the Bank of New Zealand. Carried

Accounts for Payment: Accounts for payment for the months of December,
January and February were presented, these totalled $20, 936. 05,

After discussion of the accounts, it was moved Mr Lyttle, seconded
Mr Stuckey, that the accounts as presented be passed for payment. Carried

Budget 1980:

The Budget for 1980 was presented and indicated an increase in
expenditure of approximately $3,000 compared with the actual expenditure

for 1979, Increases expected to accur were, Administration $700,
the printing of the journal $1,300 and general increases in postage, telephone
tolls etc.

Mr Lyttle queried the amount of the Chairman!s honorarium and suggested
that this had not been increased for a considerable time and should be
reviewed at the Annual Conference as he felt that it was getting out of line
with present costs,

A Notice of Motion to the Annual Conference was moved Mr Lyitle,
seconded Mr Cloake that it be a Notice of Motion to the Annual General
Meeting that the Chairman!s honorarium be increased from $500 to $850

and that the honorarium be adjusted annually in line with general wage
orders. Carried



Hive Levy:
It was recorded that to date $18,255 had been collected from Hive Levy
payments and that there were still 83 levy payments outstanding.

The Secretary was asked to write to the Parliamentary Under-Secretary
to obtain approval for $20,000 to be transferred from the Hive Levy
account to the Associationls account for 1980,

Subscriptions 1981:

In view of the fact that the journal was likely to increase in cost over
the next two years, it was considered that the subscriptions should be
increased to take this into account, together with the likely increases
in postages,
It was moved Mpr Marshall, seconded Mr Clissold that the annual

subscription be increased from $9 to $/0 to be effective from | January
1981, - ‘ Carried

With reference to subscriptions, Mr Dobson said a letter had been
received from the Far North Branch indicating that a number of
people belonging to ohus were interested in beekeeping but were not
in the position of being able to pay the $9 subscription to belong

to the Association. The Secretary of the Branch suggested that
perhaps a nominal subscription fee of $3 could be charged to allow
these people to become members of the Association and to strengthen
the Far North Branch.

It was pointed out by the Executive Committee, however, that the

$9 was required to pay for the journal and that any member paying only
$3 would certainly not cover this cost. Executive members suggested
that a club could be formed in the Far North to which anyone could
belong and if a small subscription was charged, the club could obtain
a number of journals which would then be available to club mem bers,

In reviewing the accounts of the Far North Br'anch, the Executive
Committee queried the expenditure of $126 on hlve gear and requested
that further information be obtained regarding this expenditure.

Adoption of Budget:

After full discussion of the budget and the subscriptions for 1980 and
1981 respectively, it was moved Mr Stuckey, seconded Mr Lyttle that
the dratt budget for 1980 be adopted. Carried

Change of Signatories:

As Mr Beard was no longer the Executive Secretary and that there would
also be a change in the Accountant for the Association, it was nhecessary
to change the signatories to the Association!s account.

It was moved Mr Lyttle, seconded Mr Clissold that (a) the Secretary/
Treasurer, (b) any member of the Executive Committee together with the
Secretary or the Treasurer, and (c) the Secretary or Treasurer together
with t he clerk, be approved as signatories to the account of the

Natlonal Beekaepersl Assoclation of New Zealand (Incs )s . Laprled



Dr Peer!s visit:

Mr Lyttle said that a contribution had been collected at the Canterbury
meeting at which Dr Peer had been the speaker and a considerable
sum of money collected to defray the expenses of his visit. It was
agreed that this money should be credited to the Seminar Fund of the
Association.

it was also suggested that a letter should be written to the Christchurch
Branch thanking them for this contribution.

REPORT FROM MR G, WAL TON:

2.

3-

Apiaries Amendment Act

Mr Walton said that the Apiaries Amendment Bill was on the order paper
for Cabinet for 1980 but had a low priority for attention.

The amendment was mainly a tidying up procedure to bring the existing
Act up' to date.

The Executive Committee considered that Section 19 (4) dealing with

the movement of diseased bees should be amended so that t he time for
which hives have to be held on the apiary be extended from two months

to six months. It was therefore moved Mr Cloake, seconded Mr Clissold
that Section 19 (4) be amended so that the time for which bees, honey or
appliances cannot be removed from an apiary be extended from two months
to six months, Carried

Honey Export Regulations

Mr Walton said that amendments to the Honey Export Regulations would be
heard before the amendment to the Apiaries Act, It was generally
accepted that the proposed amendments were more realistic and covered
present day trading situations.

He said an official export certificate was being prepared by the Ministry
which would meet the requirements of importing countries.

Cyanide Gas

A question was asked of Mr Walton regarding the method for kill'ing bees
as cyanide gas was not currently available, He suggested that

Mr Clinch be asked to advise on a method of killing bees which would be
safe for equipment and people.

Dr Peer!s visit

It was thought that a report on Dr Peer!s visit should appear in the
Beekeeper. It was understood that a report of the Timaru meeting had
been done and Mr Lyttle said he would see if he could get a copy for the
journal.

GENERAL BUSINESS:

Election 1980

It was brought to members! notice that retiring members in 1980 would
be Mr P. Marshall, in the North Island, and Mr M, D, Cloake and
Mr W, A, Clissold, in the South Island,



The timetable for the election was also presented, The roll of members
would be sent to Branches by Friday, 16 May, nomination forms would be
mailed to all members by Friday, 16 May, nominations close at 5 pm on
Wednesday, |l June, voting papers would be-mailed out by Friday, 20 June,
and votes would be counted at 9 am on Monday, |4 July.

Farewell to Mr Beard

The Executive agreed that a farewell to Mr Beard should be held during
the time of the Annual Conference at Tauranga. It agreed that a sum of
$50 should be donated from Association funds and that all Branches should
be asked to collect a donation from members which would be added to
the Associationls contribution to finance a present ation to Mr Beard.

Availablity of experienced people in the beekeepingindustry

Mr Cloake requested that a letter be written to the Department of L.abour
outlining the problems of obtaining sufficiently experienced labour to work
in the beekeeping industry and to point out thHe advantages of an exchange
of people with beekeeping experience between New Zealand and Canada.
He pointed out that these people would not be taking up full time jobs from
New Zealanders but would provide a very useful seasonal type of labour
which was necessary to the beekeeping industry.

DATE OF NEXT MEET ING:

It was agreed that the date of the next meeting would be Monday, 21 July
1980, commencing at 7. 30 pm at the Willow Park Motel, Tauranga.

As there was no further business the meeting concluded at 3 pm.

Confirmed

L7\ 50Date




NATIONAL BEEKEEPERS' ASSOCIATION OF NEW ZEALAND (INC.)

MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF THE EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE OF THE NATIONAL
BEEKEEPERS' ASSOCIATION OF NEW ZEALAND (INC.) HELD AT THE

WILLOW PARK MOTOR HOTEL, TAURANGA, ON MONDAY 21 JULY 1980 COMMENCING
AT 8.00 PM.

PRESENT: Mr P.W. Marshall (in the chair), Messrs M.G. Stuckey,
S.J. Lyttle, M. Cloake, A. Clissold and I. Berry.

IN ATTENDANCE: D.J. Dobson, Secretary.

WELCOME TO MEMBERS: Mr Marshall welcomed members of the Committee to
the meeting and said that he looked forward to a
useful meeting and a satisfactory Conference.

MINUTES OF PREVIQUS MEETING: The Minutes of the meeting held on 19 March
1980 had already been circulated and it was resolved
that the Minutes of the meeting held on Wednesday

19 March 1980 be taken as read.

In discussing the Minutes, Mr Lyttle said that the
paragraph relating to item 9 on page 3 '"Forest
Service Sites" that both he and Mr Cloake had
attended a meeting between the Honeydew Producers
and the Forest Service.

On page 6 item 1 "Apiaries Amendment Act'", Mr Cloake
expressed concern that the extension of time for

the removal of apiaries be extended from two months
to six months only applied if the hives were to be
sold and not Jjust removed from the site. It was
decided that this matter should be clarified with

Mr Walton on the following day.

It was resolved that with the amendments noted the
Minutes of the meeting held on Wednesday 19 March
1980 be confirmed as a true and accurate record of
that meeting.

MATTERS ARISING FROM MINUTES:

(1) South British Insurance: Mr Clissold asked
if any further advice had been received from
the South British Insurance Company regarding
the insurance of bees. It was reported that
the Secretary had not been successful in
obtaining a meeting with the representative
of that Company but that a firm date had been
set for 28 July for such a meeting.

(2) Tree Crop Association: Mr Clissold reported
that he had attended the meeting.

(3) Research workload: In relation to the amount
of work being requested by the Association
into investigations into insecticides etc, the
gquestion was raised whether or not sufficient
people were employed by the Ministry to cover
all the research necessary. It was decided
that this matter should be raised after the
Conference in relation to all services provided
for the Beekeeping Industry.




(4)

Election: Paper: It was reported that the
incorrect election paper had been used for
the last election due to misunderstanding by
the staff. The correct paper had been found
and the matter would be corrected for future
elections.

Finance: Mr Cloake requested information

on the state of the Association's finances in
relation to investments. The Secretary
pointed out that at the 31 September 1980, a
sum of $15,000 was invested for the Association
and this was currently with the Bank of New
Zealand. To date it had not been necessary

to break any investments and it was hoped that
the Hive Levy would soon be made available to
the Association.”

Mr Cloake pointed out that some branches
consider that the Association's investments
are too large and that.the Hive Levy could be
reduced. However, with the rate of inflation
and the fact that changes may occur within the
H.M.A., the whole Hive Levy position will need
reviewing within the next twelve months.

PROBLEMS OF THE KINTAIL TONGAN OPERATIONS: Mr Dudley Ward of Dannevirke

CORRESPONDENCE :

(1)

(3)

was invited to attend the meeting at this

stage and put forward the problems he is

facing in Tonga with regard to the sale

of queens to Nuie. As a result of the sale

of queens from Tonga to Nuie, the New Zealand
authorities have disallowed the export of

Nuie honey into New Zealand and this is placing
Mr Ward's company under some considerable
stress as the viability of his business in
Tonga relies on the sale of queens to Nuie.

Mr Ward asked that the Association support

his request for an investigation to be carried
out on Tonga into European Brood Disease and
that if the Island is clear of this disease
that the sale of queens to Nuie and of honey
to New Zealand from both Tonga and Nuie can

be resumed.

The Executive discussed the matter and decided
that it would need further discussion after
the Conference at which time a decision could
be made as to the action to be taken by the
Executive.

Letter from the Parliamentary Under Secretary
to the Minister of Agriculture 1ndicating his
regret at being unable to open the Industry
Conference.

South British Insurance Company letter

indicating that they still wished to discuss
the Industry's insurance problems and setting
a date for the 28 July 1980 for this.

Letter from the Inland Revenue Department.
This letter sets out the Department's
recommendation regarding the treating of hives

./3



(4)

(5)

(6)

for income tax purposes. The letter from the
Department suggests that hives should be
regarded as plant used in the production of
honey and not as trading stock and as such

the cost of replacement and maintenance of the
hives only should be claimed as a deduction
from tax and depreciation would not be allowed.

It was generally accepted that hives were
treated in a various number of ways by
beekeepers and it was considered that before

any final recommendation was made to the Industr
that the matter should be discussed with a
representative of the Inland Revenue Department
at the next meeting of the Executive.

Letter from Ministry of Agriculture & Fisheries
re Advisory Services.

Both the Hawkes Bay and Canterbury Branches

had indicated their dissatisfaction with
Advisory Services..provided in their areas.

The Association's Secretary had written to the
Ministry on behalf of the Hawkes Bay Branch and
the Canterbury Branch had written directly to
the Ministry. From the replies received from
the Ministry of Agriculture, it would appear
that the ceiling on the present Advisory
Services staff was ten servicing the beekeeping
industry on a full-time basis, being one

Chief Advisory Officer, eight District Officers
and one honey grading specialist, and in the
opinion of the Ministry it was unlikely that
there would be a prospect of any additional
staff being appointed to this section of their
service. The Ministry of Agriculture, however,
did request that the Executive fully consider
the anticipated future needs of the Industry
and to discuss the matters related to the
Ministry in servicing the Industry.

The Executive decided that this matter needed
a much fuller discussion and that it be raised
at the next meeting of the Executive.

Miss Philippa Gerard's request for finance.

A letter received from the Ministry of Agri-
culture & Fisheries requested more information
regarding the work being carried out by

Miss Philippa Gerard in relation to her Ph.D.
thesis. Some concern had been expressed by
people in the Industry and in the Ministry that
the work which she intended carrying out was in
fact covered in previous theses and that in fact
more original work should be done. Miss
Gerard has been requested to provide further
information on the nature of the work being
carried out into the passion vine hopper.

Letter from Canterbury Branch re Arbor Day.

On 16 April, a letter was received from the
Canterbury Branch of the Association requesting
a donation of $200 towards an Arbor Day project
in the Darfield area planned by the Commission

for the Environment. As no meeting of the
Executive was being held before Arbor Day, the

President approved the donation of $200 to the

./4



(7)

Canterbury Branch for this proposal.

It was moved Lyttle, seconded Cloake, that the
President's action in approving the donation of
$200 to the Canterbury Branch for the Commission
for the Environment's Arbor Day project at
Darfield by approved.

(Note to remit, it was agreed that this was a
special case as nothing of a similar nature had
previously been attempted.)

Letter from Canterbury Branch re voting at the
Conference. The Canterbury Branch had discussed
the memo of 26 February 1980 regarding the
application of amendments made to the Rules of

the Association. They considered that Clause 3
of this memo did not represent their interpretatio
of the Rules and put forward the following amended
Clause for the consideration by Executive:

"That while the Delegate's discretion is allowed
at Branch level, the Delegate is to have no
discretion whatever over the person who carries
his own vote to Conference."

The Executive considered the matter but felt that
it had been fully dealt with at previous
Conferences and that the Rules as they stood
should be left alone.

Letter from Bay of Plenty Branch re handling of
remits of such a nature that it would be unwise
to have them made public, particularly in
relation to world honey markets.

The letter requests that the Conference go into
camera when such remits are being discussed,
however on full consideration, the Executive
decided that if a matter of such importance arose
at the Conference, it could be handled at the
discretion of the President by either asking

that the Conference go into committee or go into
camera.

Letter from Far North re Branch affairs. In
response to a letter from the Association
requesting information on expenditure of $126

on hive gear, the Far North Branch replied that
a threequarter hive had been purchased for the
Branch for educational purposes. The Far North
Branch placed a considerable amount of emphasis
on the need for instructing hobbyists and would-be
hobbyists in good beekeeping practices and felt
that threequarter equipment would give a
comparison with standard gear. The Branch also
expressed concern that to date they had not seen
an Executive Committee member in the area since
1973 and invited a member of the Executive
Committee to go to the Far North Branch.

The Executive considered that in view of the
situation that it be recommended to the Branch
that profits from the hive go back into the Branch
funds and eventually pay off the purchase of the
hive.
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(10)

(11)

(12)

It was also suggested that Mr Stuckey be placed

on the mailing 1list of the Branch and be kept
advised of all Branch activities so that he could,
time permitting, make himself available for a visit
to the Far North Branch.

Request for finance Massey University.

Dr C.M.J. Williams and Mr E. Roberts, Senior
Lecturer in Seed Technology and Senior Lecturer in
Agronomy respectively, put forward a request to

the Executive for financial assistance in the
preliminary evaluation of Fhacelia Tenacetifolia

as being a useful spring-feed source for bees and

a valuable seed crop for farmers. They wish to
carry out work in the near future on determining the
best time for sowing this plant to achieve a
prolonged flowering period of October and November
which would give a feed source for bees at a time
when other feed sources are not available, and also
give a satisfactory seed crop to farmers.

As the Executive knew'very little of this plant, it
was requested that further information be provided
regarding the plant and the use of the seed so that
the Executive could more fairly judge the importance
of this request for financial assistance, which
would in fact be in the order of $420.

Letters re Molesworth Station. Both the Southland
Branch and Mr Craig Deans from Marlborough had
indicated concern at the Department of Lands and
Survey making a charge and imposing certain terms
and conditions on the right of entry to Molesworth
Station. Whilst charges are made by some
Government Departments for right of entry on to
blocks by beekeepers, it was considered that in the
case of Molesworth Station where the Lands and
Survey Department were in fact keen to get bees on
to the Station for the pollination of clover, it
seemed unreasonable that a charge was being made by
them as it was likely to benefit Molesworth Station
as much as the beekeeper. It was also considered
that the term of the right of entry was too short
considering the amount of capital involved and that
the possibility of not being successful at a ballot
in five years' time made 1t unreasonable for many
beekeepers. As there are a number of remits on
the Order Paper for the Conference dealing with this
matter, it was decided to leave the question until
after the Conference, but that the possibility of

a personal meeting with representatives from the
Lands and Survey Department and the Forestry
Department should be considered to see if this whole
question could be rationalised.

H.M.A. - Honey Sampling. A letter had been
received from the H.M.A. setting out honey sampling
techniques for consideration by the Executive.

It was considered that in view of the present
situation regarding the future of the H.M.A. that
this matter in the meantime could be left in
abeyance.




(13) Letter from Canterbury Branch re Capitation.
A letter received from the Secretary of the
Canterbury Branch set out the expenditure for the
year ended 31.12.79, in which a credit balance of
$68.91 was shown. The budget for the remainder of
the year was also shown and indicated a budgeted
expenditure of $191.00. In view of the relative
small surplus remaining, the Canterbury Branch a
requested an advance on the Branch Capitation of
$100, and that in view of the increasing costs of
administration that the Branches' Capitation Grant
be increased to $500 per annum.

In reviewing the expenditure of the Canterbury
Branch, it was noted that a loss of almost $350 was
incurred in the running of the Conference and that
this largely contributed to the Branch®s current
financial situation. The Executive decided to
consider the whole question of Capitation grants
after the Conference.

= (14) Guidelines for employment of persons in the Honey
Industry.
After the 1979 Annual Conference, Mr Beard had
written to the Chief Executive of Federated Farmers
requesting guidelines for the employment of persons
in the honey industry. No reply had been received
to this request and Mr Galea from the Nelson Branch
had requested what action had been taken on this

matter. Further contact was made with the Chief
Executive of Federated Farmers and a verbal reply
obtained from Mr O0.T. Symmans. He indicated that

it would be unwise for beekeepers to become involved
in the setting up of an employee union unless
absolutely forced to, but suggested that it would be
wise to await the outcome of the present Government's
wage negotiations with the F.0.L. as he felt that
some changes could be made to the organisation of
union grouping. It was agreed that this matter
should not be pursued by what is basically an
employer organisation and that the matter be left.

(15) Letter from Mr R.L.G. Talbot acknowledging receipt
of the Association's request for the 1980 Hive Levy
Grant.

The Secretary pointed out that the payment of this

had been held up awaiting analysis of the Hive Levy
Fund before presentation to the Ministry for fin.
consideration.

(16) Outward correspondence to Mr G.M. Walton concerning
proposed amendments to the Apiaries Act 1969. This
had already been discussed in matters arising from
the Minutes.

(17) Letter to Mr G.M. Walton regarding the rumoured
import of honey from Australia by a company in
New Zealand asking Mr Walton to investigate the
validity of the rumour.

There being no further correspondence, it was resolved that the Inwards
Correspondence be received and the Outwards Correspondence be approved.
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CONFERENCE REMITS:

ACCOUNTS FOR PAYMENT:

Mr Marshall raised the question of handling Remits
Nos. 1 and 2 at the Conference and it was suggested
that the Remit 1 should be put and if carried a time
nominated for discussion on marketing, and that this
discussion would then be followed by Remit 2.

It was suggested that the most appropriate time for
discussion on the subject of marketing would be on
Thursday morning. It was also agreed that having
once resolved a suitable time to discuss marketing
and the H.M.A. funds that the Conference would then
proceed with Remit No. 3.

The Secretary presented the 1list of accounts for
payment amounting to $11,782.65. After brief
discussion, it was moved Lyttle, seconded Clissold,
that the accounts as presented for $11,782.65 be
passed for payment. Carried

CO-0OPERATIVE MEETINGS: Mr Marshall reported to the Council that he had

AGRICULTURAL CHEMICAL

attended all meetings throughout New Zealand at
which the matter of the proposed Co-operative was
being discussed. He said that he had no further
comment to make at this stage but would be reporting
more fully in his address to the Conference.

It was suggested that in view of the President's
travel commitments, that he should be provided with
an Air New Zealand travel card to facilitate making
travel arrangements when necessary.

S BOARD: Mr Marshall reported that he had recently

LIFE MEMBERS:

PRESENTATION TO MR G.

attended a meeting of the Agricultural Chemicals
Board and had had a discussion with Mr B.B. Watts,
the Registrar regarding the placing of hives in
kiwifruit orchards in relation to the spraying of
kiwifruit. As a result of this discussion,

Mr Marshall agreed that Mr Watts should attend the
Conference and address beekeepers briefly on the
question of the spraying of kiwifruit and its 1likely
effect on bees. The Committee agreed to the
President's action in this matter.

It was moved Mr Marshall, seconded Mr Clissold, that
Mr Percy Berry of Hawkes Bay be elected as a Life
Member. Carried

It was also reported that the Bay of Plenty Branch
had nominated Mr D.A. Barrow for election as a
Life Member and it was therefore moved Mr Berry,
seconded Mr Stuckey, that the recommendation from
the Bay of Plenty Branch that Mr Donald Alexander
Barrow be elected a Life Member be accepted.
Carried

A. BEARD: The Secretary reported that to date

the sum of $102.50 was available for a presentation
to Mr Beard, but it was decided to wait and see if
any other Branches came forward with donations before
finalising the amount of the presentation.



OBITUARIES:

GENERAL BUSINESS:

(1)

The following obituaries were noted for reference to
Conference:

Mr Jim Murphy and Mr Charlie Barrow,

Membership: It was suggested that when a Hive Levy
payer ceases to operate as a commercial beekeeper that
he be given the opportunity to join the Association as
an ordinary member. It was indicated that there would
be very little trouble involved in writing to such
people with an invitation for them to continue their
membership of the National Beekeepers' Association.

Cassette Library: Mr Cloake reported that Mr Chris
Dawson was developing a cassette library and that whilst
he had a number of cassettes under offer, they were not
all suitable for reproduction. A request would be put
into the next journal requesting suitable tapes for
copying so that they can be used by members of the
Association. It was suggested.that a $5 deposit be
imposed and that a $1 per tape hire fee be made. On
return of the tape, the deposit could either be left as
a deposit on the next tape or be reclaimed. Details of
the cassette library would be published in the next
"Beekeeper".

Electoral Roll: Mr Lyttle expressed concern at some

of the votes given to various producers on the Electoral
Rall, The Secretary indicated that a mistake had been

made in the issuing of the first roll and that this had

been superseded by an updated roll on which the election
had been based.

As there was no further business, the meeting concluded at 12.15 a.m.
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NAT IONAL BEEKEEPERS! ASSOCIAT ION OF NEW ZEALAND (INC, )

LIST OF CHEQUES PAID FOR DECEMBER 1979 & JANUARY AND FEBRUARY 1980
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Pork Industry Council

Pork Industry Council
Cash

N. Z, Dairy Board
A.M, I, International
J. A. MacKay

Hotel Waterloo

Air New Zealand

M. D, Cloake

M. G, Stuckey

P. W, Marshall

I. Berry

S. Lyttle-

W, A, Clissold
Agpress

Pork lhdustr'y Councill

Deposits and Securities
Agpress
Pork Industry Council

Agpress

Pork Industry Council
Agpress
H. Cloake

C. Dawson

A. Warren

AM International Ltd

West Coast Branch of NBA

Telegraphic Transfer Dr Don Peer

$1, 968, 31

100, 00
25. 40
12, 41
23. 36
12, 45
123. 60

600, 00
9. 00
27, 00
22, 90
4, 00
28. 50
56, 20
1701, 40
74. 30

10000, 00
58. 55
290, 20

1143, 93

2064, 28
1484, 03
20, 00

60. 00
24,00

6. 60
81. 00

$20021. 42

914, 63

$20936.05

Fee and disbursements
to December 1979

Additional to 125813
Luncheon

Computer charge
Addressograph plates
Stationery

Executive Committee
accommodation

Bulkair

Ex. Comm. Exp en'ses

Beekeeper

Postage, tolls etc. to
31.12. 78

Investment on call
Beekeeper

Staff selection $136, 00,
Stationery $154, 20

Beekeeper

Fee, Postage, Tolls etc.
March Beekeeper

Contribution to Dec,
Beekeeper

n n n
" n n
Addressograph plates

Capitation grant



NATIONAL BEEKEEPERS' ASSOCIATION OF NEW ZEALAND (INC.)

MINUTES OF THE PROCEEDINGS OF THE ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING OF THE
NATIONAL BEEKEEPERS' ASSOCIATION OF NEW ZEALAND (INC.) AND THE
CONFERENCE OF DELEGATES HELD IN THE CONFERENCE ROOM OF WILLOW PARK

HOTEL, TAURANGA,
COMMENCING AT 9.

ON WEDNESDAY AND THURSDAY, 23 AND 24 JULY 1980
15 AM ON WEDNESDAY 23 JULY.

PRESENT:

The President, Mr P.W. Marshall, in the Chair, the
Executive Committee members, Messrs M.G. Stuckey,

" A.W. Clissold, M. Cloake, S.J. Lyttle and I. Berry,

ALSO PRESENT:

and approximately 80 members of the Association,
including Delegates from 13 Branches.

Messrs P. Berry (Chairman) sand C. Wicht (General
Manager) of the Honey Marketing Authority, Messrs
G. Walton, D. Hayman, I. Forbes and B. Watts (Wednesday
morning only) from the Ministry of Agriculture &
Fisheries, Mr T. Walton, Editor, and Mr S. Mills,

* Journalist, for the '"Beekeeper'", and the Secretary of

OPENING PRAYER:

the Association, D.J. Dobson.
Also present were other visitors as well as representa-—
tives of the press and radio.

The President invited Conference to stand while he
read the opening prayer.

ADDRESS OF WELCOME AND OPENING OF CONFERENCE BY THE MAYOR OF TAURANGA:

PRESENTATION OF

Mr E.L. Faulkner, the Mayor of Tauranga, and his wife
attended the Conference to welcome Delegates and to

open the Conference. Mr Faulkner in his address
commented on the development of the horticulture industry
in the Bay of Plenty area and the important part which
bees would obviously play in the development of this
industry. He also commented on the apparent lack of
marketing of honey in New Zealand and said that he
considered that this was a matter which should be taken
up and developed by the Industry. He said that the
City of Tauranga was pleased to have the Beekeepers'
Conference in the City and welcomed all members to the
Conference and wished them well with their deliberations
and officially opened the Conference.

TREE : The President, Mr Marshall, then presented a
titoki tree to Mrs Faulkner to accept for the City of
Tauranga. Mr Faulkner replied on behalf of Mrs Faulkner

and said that the tree would be placed in one of the
many parks and reserves within the city area and would be
gratefully received by the city.

PRESIDENT'S ADDRESS: The President, Mr P.W. Marshall, then presented

his address to the Conference. In his address,

Mr Marshall reviewed the steps which had been taken
throughout the year with respect to the formation of a
national Co-operative and the ultimate position of the
Honey Marketing Authority. He said that a meeting of
all interested parties in the Industry had been called
on 1 November 1979, the meeting chaired by the Under
Secretary to the Minister of Agriculture, and that the
aim of this meeting had not been to change Industry



policy but rather to present to the Industry a firm
basis on which to discuss future development. At this
meeting it was considered that the H.M.A. should review
its situation at the end of the current year, that the
administration of export control should be taken away
from the Authority, that the South Island operation in
due course should be the only commercial i<ns1:XMLFault xmlns:ns1="http://cxf.apache.org/bindings/xformat"><ns1:faultstring xmlns:ns1="http://cxf.apache.org/bindings/xformat">java.lang.OutOfMemoryError: Java heap space</ns1:faultstring></ns1:XMLFault>